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authenticity.”

“Qur gift expresses our warm memories of
Penn, where our relationship began, and our
belief in the limitless possihilities for leshian
and gay people,” said Mr. Goodhand. “ The Uni-
versity provided an open, safe environment that
allowed usto grow asindividuals and together.
Itisararepleasurefor usto be ableto give back
in such ameaningful way, and we applaud Presi-
dent Rodin’ sand Provost Barchi’ scommitment to
continue along-standing legacy that welcomes

and affirms a diverse campus community.”

UNIVERSITY of PENNSYLVANIA
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Their Gift to Penn: A New Home for the LGBT Center

Penn alumni David Goodhand, C ’'85 and
Vincent Griski, W ' 85, made history in higher
education philanthropy on October 11 as they
announced their $2 million contributionto Penn.
The announcement took place at a ceremony
celebrating the coupl €' s gift and National Com-
ing Out Day, aproject sponsored by the Human
Rights Campaign that encourages gays to be
open and honest about their sexual orientation.

The gift from retired Microsoft executive
David Goodhand andlifepartner Vincent Griski,
aformer Wall Street financial analyst, will reno-
vate Carriage House, a historic campus struc-
ture; it will house the University’s Leshian Gay
Bisexual Transgender (LGBT) Center—one of
the oldest and most active centers of itskind in
U.S. higher education. Their gift isthefirst and
largest of its kind to directly benefit an LGBT
campus community, and it officially kicks-off a
$5millionfundraising campaigntocompletethe
Center’ s construction and endow its programs.

President Judith Rodin acknowledged their
historic gesture, “ On behalf of the University of
Pennsylvania community, Provost Barchi and |
aredeeply grateful for Vincent and David’ sgift.
It is indeed gratifying to know that Penn pro-
vided the environment that enabled thesemento
live openly as gay individuals and in a loving
relationship. Their gift reflects on that experi-
ence while they were undergraduates here, and
asaresult, the LGBT Center at Penn at Carriage
House will provide many generations of stu-
dents with even better programs and facilities
designed to help them achieve their personal

David Goodhand Vincent Griski

“Itismost fitting to make thisannouncement
on aday that encourages gays and leshiansto be
open and honest about who they are,” said Mr.
Griski. “Wehopeour gift will urgeother gay and
leshian alumni at Penn and elsewhere to give
back to their almamater in waysthat areimpor-
tant to them. David and | are happy that our gift
will provide awelcoming and safe environment

for generations of Penn students to come.”

Mr. Goodhand and Mr. Griski are both 1985
graduates of Penn; David R. Goodhand, 37, is
retired from Microsoft Corporation where he
designed Internet products. His life partner
Vincent J. Griski, 36, was a vice president and
financial analyst on Wall Street prior to joining
Microsoft’s treasury department. The couple
met in 1983 while undergraduates at Penn. They
are actively involved in local and national poli-

tics and in philanthropic projects.

The LGBT Center at Penn is among the
country’s oldest and most active campus cen-
ters. In 2002, the Center will celebrate two
decades of its mission to increase the Penn
community’ s understanding and acceptance of
its sexual and gender minority members. The
Center featuresprogramsfor Penn’sSLGBT cam-
pus community, including outreach and educa-
tion, special events and public forums, a re-
search and reading room, advocacy, social net-
working, ongoing communications and indi-

vidual and organizational support.

The Spruce Street elevation of the new home of the LGBT Center in the historic Carriage House
built in 1877, located at 3905 Spruce Sreet, which will be renovated. Construction is expected

to begin in the spring of 2001, with a grand opening in the spring of 2002.
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$17 Million for LRSM

NSF has awarded afive-year, $17 mil-
lion grant to LRSM, to be matched by
approximately $2.1 million in University
support. LRSM’s$17 million ranks second
among 15 centersnationwidereceiving NSF
fundsthisyear. Established in 1960 as one
of the nation’s first three interdisciplinary
materialsresearch centers, LRSM hasbeen
supported by the NSF since 1972.

The field of materials science encom-
passes an array of research aimed at de-
veloping ever-better materials for indus-
trial, medical and consumer use. Some
materials researchers, such as Nobelist
Dr. AlanMacDiarmid, devotethemselves
to creating specialized plastics that can
conduct current or emit light. Others are
creating materials that mimic bodily tis-
suesand other biological matter for trans-
plantation purposes. Y et others are tack-
ling the need for improved el ectronic and
superconducting materials, improved de-
vicesfor information storage and ways of
inducing chemical reactions on a chip.

“The products of modern materials re-
search impact our economy and our every-
day lives,” said Thomas Weber, director of
NSF sDivisionof MaterialsResearch.“ The
centers address fundamental science and
engineering problemsinthecreation of new
materials. They also provide students a
highly interdisciplinary education that is
prized by potential employers in industry,
academia and government.”

LRSM involves 36 researchers from
SAS, SEAS and Medicine who work
closely with industry and other economic
sectorsto create new materialsthat could
potentially revolutionize consumer and
industrial products.

LRSM’sfour major areas of research
include synthetic protein building blocks
known as maguettes, which could pave
the way for as-yet-unforeseen types of
materials and devices; microscale soft
materialsthat could find applicationsrang-
ing from switches for the communica-
tions industry to controlled-release sen-
sors for consumer products, materials
derived from carbon nanotubes, filaments
of pure carbon less than one ten-thou-
sandth thewidth of ahuman hair that have
exhibited strength and electrical proper-
ties; and multifunctional complex oxides,
novel materialsthat are sensitiveto stress
and external magnetic and electricfields.
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FACULTY SENATE From the Chair

Under the Faculty Senate rules, formal notification to members may be accomplished by
publication in Almanac. The following is published under that rule.

TO: Members of the Faculty Senate
FROM: Larry Gross, Chair
SUBJECT: Nomination for At-large Members 2000-2001

The 1999-2000 Senate Nominating Committee was reconvened to fill two vacancies in the
position of At-large member of the Senate Executive Committee.

1. In accordance with the Faculty Senate Rules, officia notice is given of the Senate
Nominating Committee’ snominees. The nominees, who haveindicated their willingnessto serve,
are:

At-large Members of the Senate Executive Committee

(to serve a 3-year term):
Erika Holzbaur (assoc prof animal biology)

(to serve a 1-year term):
Therese Richmond (asst prof CE nursing)

2. Againin accord with the Senate Rules you are invited to submit “additional nominations,
which shall be accomplished via petitions containing at least twenty-five valid names and the
signed approval of the candidate. All such petitions must be received no later than fourteen days
subsequent to the circulation of the nominees of the Nominating Committee. Nominations will
automatically be closed fourteen daysafter circulation of the slate of the Nominating Committee.”

Pursuant to this provision, petitions must be received by mail at the Faculty Senate, Box 12
CollegeHall/6303, or by hand at the Faculty Senate Office, 109 Duhring Wing by 5 p.m., Tuesday,
November 7, 2000.

3. Under thesame provision of the Senate Rules, if no additional nominationsarereceived, the
candidates nominated by the Nominating Committee will be declared elected. Should additional
nominations be received, an election will thereafter be held by mail ballot.

$26 Million for Cancer Center

The University of Pennsylvania Cancer Center (UPCC) has received a $26 million Core
Grant fromtheNational Cancer Institute (NCI). Cancer centersfunded by the NCI Core Grant
are the centerpiece of the nation’ s effort to reduce the morbidity and mortality from cancer.
Thisfive-year grantisthelargest ever received by PennfromtheNational Institutesof Health,
and is a 62 percent annual increase over the prior award.

Penn’s Cancer Center has been continuously funded by the NCI Core Support Grant
mechanism since it was created by the National Cancer Act in the early 1970s. Penn’ s grant
received “outstanding” merit, which is the highest possible status, and full approval and
funding of its 13 research programsand 16 corefacilities, which provide specialized services
to support innovative cancer research. “Our grant was reviewed by a cadre of nationally
recogni zed scientistsand clinical investigatorsfrom cancer centersaround the country,” says
Dr. John H. Glick, director of the Cancer Center. “We are extremely proud to receive this
recognition from our peers and from the National Cancer Institute.”

The UPCC also has been re-approved as a Comprehensive Cancer Center by the National
Cancer Institute for the maximum five-year period. This prestigious designation reflects the
Cancer Center’ sexcellencein basic, clinical and cancer control research, and itscommitment
totranglateitsresearch findingsto benefit cancer patients and the community at large. UPCC
is one of only two Comprehensive Cancer Centers located in the Delaware Valley.

Along with thismilestone, U. S. News & World Report recently ranked the University of
PennsylvaniaCancer Center astheleading cancer center inthetri-statearea. “Weare pleased
to be recognized as the area’ s top cancer center,” says Dr. Glick. “This acknowledgement
certainly reflects the dedication of the faculty and staff who make the cancer center the
success that it is.”

News of this honor comes at an exciting time in the history of the University of
PennsylvaniaCancer Center, astheinstitution isexperiencing unprecedented growth. UPCC
has more than $100 million in cancer research funding—$37 million is from the National
Cancer Institute; $43 million from other institutes at the NIH; another $12 million from
foundational support such asthe American Cancer Society and the L eukemiaSociety; and $8
to $10 million from pharmaceutical companies.

UPCC recently celebrated its 25th anniversary and the establishment of The Leonard and
Madlyn Abramson Family Cancer Research Institute—where top researchers from around
the country have been recruited to Penn and are working to solve the many mysteries of what
causes cancer and to develop innovative, new diagnostic and treatment approaches. The
Abramson I nstitute was established in late 1997 with agift of $100 million from Leonard and
Madlyn Abramson.

In addition, the Cancer Center is expanding with the opening of the Rena Rowan Breast
Center thisfall (Almanac October 10); it will encompass an entire floor of Penn Tower that
isspecifically designed and designated to treat women with breast cancer. “ Everyone here at
the Cancer Center is enthusiastic about theinitiatives currently set in motion, saysDr. Glick.
“We' re making tremendous sci entific progress and these discoverieswill increase our effort
to help each individual patient control or conquer hisor her disease. We are proud to be one
of the mgjor institutions in the country leading thisinitiative.”

Center for Research in
Hyperbaric Oxygen Therapy:
Complementary and Alternative

Medicine Therapies for Cancer

The Center of Research in Hyperbaric Oxy-
gen Therapy at Penn’sMedical Center received
an $8 million grant from the National Center for
Complementary and Alternative Medicine—a
component of theNational Institutesof Health—
for the study of complementary and alternative
medicine therapies for cancer.

Thefive-year grant isone of only two desig-
nated in the country at
this time. The Johns
Hopkins Center for
Cancer Complemen-
tary Medicine is the
second awardrecipient.
Hyperbaric Oxygen
Therapy is an emerg-
ing specialty of medi-
cine that uses oxygen
at greater-than-atmo-
spheric pressures to
treat avariety of disor-
ders. Penn’s chamber
system, according to
Dr. Stephen R. Thom,
director of the special-
ized Center, has grown from use as a research
center only to a specialty-care patient areafor the
treatment of avari ety of diseases, including cancer.

The Center was begun in 1968 to study the
physiological changesthat occurred when humans
penetrated into unusual environments—specifi-
cally, deep-seadiverswho becamevictimsof what
iscommonly known as*“thebends.” “ Asaresult of
thesestudies,” said Dr. Thom, “clinical treatments
began with these patients, and, in the 1980s, pro-
gressed to including those who suffered from car-
bon monoxide poisoning. Astime goes on, many
new uses are being developed for this fascinating
form of treatment.”

Four projects at Penn’'s Center for Hyper-
baric Oxygen Therapy will examine methods of
action, safety, and clinical efficacy of hyper-
baric oxygen therapy for the treatment of head
and neck tumors. Thefirst project will evaluate
treatment outcomes for patients who have un-
dergone laryngectomy (surgical removal of the
voice box). The second will examinethe effects
of hyperbaric oxygen on the growth of blood
vessels and tumors. The third project will de-
scribe the effects of hyperbaric oxygen on cell
adhesion and on the growth of metastatic tumor
cellsinthelung. Project four will test the effects
of elevated oxygen pressures on cellular levels
of nitric oxide.

TheNational Center for Complementary and
Alternative Medicine (NCCAM) supports spe-
cializedresearch centersthroughresearch grants
that fund a full range of research and develop-
ment projects—from basic to clinical and inter-
vention studies. NCCAM’s other specialized
research centers cover complementary and al-
ternativemedicineapproachesfor numerouspub-
lic health needs such as: drug addictions, aging
and women’s health, arthritis, craniofacial dis-
orders, cardiovascular disease, pediatrics, and
neurological disorders.

These centers serve asthefocal point for initi-
aing and maintaining state-of-the-art multidisci-
plinary research in complementary and alternative
medicine, devel oping coreresearchresources, train-
ing new investigators, and expanding theresearch
base through collaborative research and outreach
to scientists and clinicians.

“i, CAN
Stephen Thom
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SAS Chairs

Edwin and Lenore Williams Professor of Romance Languages: Dr. Alonso
Dr. Carlos Alonso has been appointed the Edwin B. and Lenore R.
Williams Professor of Romance Languages. Dr. Alonso received hisB.A. in
SpanishLiteraturefrom Cornell University andhisM.A. and Ph.D. in Spanish
Literaturefrom Y ale University. Before coming to Penn thisyear, he served
as Professor and Chair of Spanish at Emory University. He has authored and
edited several books and published dozens of articlesand reviews. His most
recent book, The Burden of Moder nity: The Rhetoric of Cultural Discoursein
Spanish America, was published by Oxford UPin 1998. | n additiontowriting
prolifically, Dr. Alonso has lectured and delivered papers throughout the
world. He is a member of several professional organizations, including the
Modern Language Association of America, the Latin American Studies
Association, and the Society for Philosophy and Literature. Dr. Alonso also
Carlos Alonso finds time to serve as a senior consulting editor for the Latin American
Literary Review, amember of the Radio Committee of the Modern Language
Association, a member of the MLA Division Committee on Twentieth-Century Latin American

Literature, and an editor of PMLA.

The Edwin B. and Lenore R. Williams Chair in Romance Languages was created through a
bequest of EdwinB. and LenoreR. Williams. Dr. Williams, alexicographer and top Spanish scholar,
served as chairman of the Department of Romance L anguages, dean of the Graduate School of Arts
and Sciences, and Provost of the University. Dr. Williams' many accoladesinclude membershipin
the Hispanic Society of Americaand three honorary degrees. Penn recognized his contributions to
the University by naming the new humanities and language building, Williams Hall, in his honor.
Mrs. Williams, anative of Reading, Pennsylvania, wasan activemember of University lifefor morethan
sixty years, beginning with her marriagein 1921 to Dr. Williams. She was afounder of the Faculty Tea
Club and was an honorary board member of the Penn Women's Club until her death in 1984.

James M. Skinner Professor of Science: Dr. Yodh

Dr. Arjun Y odh, professor of physics & astronomy, has been appointed
the James M. Skinner Professor of Science. Dr.Y odh received his Ph.D. and
M.S. in Physics from Harvard University, and completed his undergraduate
education at Cornell University. He cameto Pennin 1988 from AT& T Bell
Labs, where he had spent two years as a postdoctoral research associate. His
interestsinclude aspects of chemical, condensed-matter and optical physics.
Most of his experiments are oriented towards lasers and the unique spec- g N
troscopies these tools offer. He has been researching the following areas: N
diffusing light probes of complex fluids and biological tissues; colloids and -
colloidal assembly; nonlinear optical spectroscopy of solid-solid interfaces; ’ @/ L
and femtosecond vibrational spectroscopy of adsorbates on metal surfaces. ~ A
Hehaspublished dozensof articlesin many prestigiousjournalsandreceived  aArjyn Yodh
numerous honors and awards. Dr.Y odh was an Office of Naval Research
Navy Y oung Investigator (1991-94), an Alfred P. Sloan Research Fellow (1991-94), and aNational
Science Foundation Presidentia Y oung Investigator (1990-95).

The James M. Skinner Chair of Sciencewas established in 1967 by Mrs. Florence Sayre Skinner
to recognize a distinguished scholar for his or her contributions to science. She generoudly created
atrust that would support, in perpetuity, onechair inthe sciencesfrom her estate. Sinceher deathin 1974,
exceptiona professors of science from the School of Artsand Sciences have occupied the chair.

Bringing Academic Integrity to the Community

Asaresult of an unprecedented initiative by the University Honor Council, Mayor John
F. Street has proclaimed Oct. 23-27 Philadelphia’s first official Academic Integrity Week.
Thisyear, with the support of Penn’ s Office of the Provost, Academic Integrity Week will be
afocus on Penn’s campus, and on other area colleges and universities as well.

Last May, the University Honor Council, an organization formed by the Provost’ s Office
to increase awareness about academic integrity on campus, asked Mayor Street to involve
Philadelphia officially in their effort to reach out to the surrounding community with their
message. With the proclamation in hand, the Council’s chair, Rikki Tanenbaum, anticipatesthe
Council’ seffortswill help promote aclimate of heightened awarenessregarding ethical conduct.

“The Council has had an ambitious agenda this year to promote academic integrity on
campus,” said Ms. Tanenbaum. “Encouraging greater community partnerships seemed
appropriate at this stage, consistent with the mission and efforts of the Council thus far.”

Academic Integrity Week, with a special focus on technology and integrity, was kicked-
off by an event co-sponsored by the Provost’ s Series, featuring keynote speaker Dr. Jeffrey
Wigand, best known for exposing the tobacco industry. In conjunction with Career Services,
an “Ethicsin the Workplace” panel discussion among prominent Philadel phiaprofessionals
inthefields of law, bioethics, education, business and journalismis planned and will feature
Penn’s own legal studies Professor Philip Nichols as moderator. In addition, the Honor
Council is hosting a conference that will bring together honor councils from a variety of
nearby colleges and universities to discussissues related to integrity. The Honor Council is
working with SPEC to bring a special movie screening of The Insider to campus as well

[ See Update, page 7]. Theweek’ seventsare expected to conclude with an appearance made by
Mayor John Street, as he presentsthe official proclamation to University President Judith Rodin.

For moreinformation about the University Honor Council, Academic Integrity Week and

for links to related sites, please visit our web site: http://dol phin.upenn.edu/~honor.
—University Honor Council
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PAACH Director

Dr. Karen Su has been
named director of the Pan
Asian American Commu-
nity House (PAACH), lo-
cated in ARCH, and assis-
tant director of the Asan
American StudiesProgram.

Dr. Su's specific re-
sponsibilitiesincludeiden-
tifying and developing ef-
fective and innovative strategies to increase
Penn’s efforts to advise students on academic
and professional issues; strengtheningthe Asian
American Studies Program; organizing confer-
ences, symposia, and other public events on
topics of political, social, and cultural impor-
tance for Asian American communities; and
providing resource and research materials con-
cerning Asian American political, cultural and
community concerns. Sheisalso beresponsible
for helping torecruit and retain Asian American
students, expanding alumni relations, and in-
creasing Penn’ slocal and national linkageswith
Asian American communitiesand organizations.

“We are absolutely delighted to welcome a
colleague of Dr. Su’ sextraordinary disciplinary
breadth and administrative depth as the inaugu-
ral director of PAACH,” sadVPUL'sDr. Vdaie
Swain-Cade McCoullum, .

Prior to joining Penn this fall, Dr. Suwas a
visiting assistant professor in the Asian/Pacific/
American Studies Program at NYU. She also
taught English and Ethnic Studies at Mills Col-
legeinCalifornia. Shetook her B.A. from Mount
Holyoke, her M.A. from Stanford and her Ph.D.
in English with aconcentration on Asian Ameri-
can literature from Berkeley.

“1 believethat PAACH will beavita part of the
campus as a resource center not only for Asian
American students, but for the whole Penn com-
munity to learn more about the essential role that
Asian Americans have played in the history and
culture of thiscountry. | want to makeit apriority
for PAACH to develop programsthat play critical
rolesin forming closer ties between Penn and the
Asian American communities,” said Dr. Su.

House Dean: Harrison College House
Harrison College
House has a new House
Deanthisfall—Richard
Robert Haavisto. Mr.
Haavisto has spent the
past ten yearsat Pennin
variousroles. Heiscur-
rently aPh.D. candidate
in Anthropology, writ-
ing his dissertation on
the social geography of
Bufumbira, Uganda. '

Since 1974, Mr.  Richard Haavisto
Haavisto has taught
courses on African societies and cultures, ethnog-
raphy, ethnicity, race and gender, and cultura
anthropol ogy at Penn and CCP. He hasalso taught
at Rutgers, Stanford and the Université Nationale
du Rwanda. From 1990-91, he was a research
assistant at theUniversity Museum, workingonthe
refurbishment of the African Gallery.

In 1994, he received Fulbright and Wenner-
Gren Fellowshipsto conduct ethnohistorial field-
work in Uganda. Mr. Haavisto also has exten-
siveexperiencewiththe Peace Corps—acting as
a consultant in Burundi in 1983 where he pre-
pared a five-year Country Management Plan.
For the past two years, he has served asagradu-
ate associate in the Perspectivesin the Humani-
ties program in Harrison College House.

Karen Su
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Celebrating Mural Arts Month in University City: MAP of

ﬂ‘wgyéwég ‘ 7 e

- Acivit

Photo by-Jack Ram|

tilzen A‘ the world = Mural ,
- w: and bring :
e and vitalit

artisticdiv

people,” s

(Clockwise, from upper left) MAPhast

1 Paul Robeson (1898-1976):  offersarti

Citizen of the World, 1999; artist: Ms. Gc
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eign Bank. located at
2 A Celebration of Community, ~ [estivities
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Community Treasures

rtsMonth, now initsthird year, is*an opportunity to celebrate
wareness to the City’ s collection of outdoor paintings, the spirit
y of Philadelphia’s communities, the extraordinary talent and
ersity of local artistsand the power of art onthelivesof our young
i d Jane Golden who founded Philadel phia’ sMural ArtsProgram
1984, as part of the City’s Anti-Graffiti Network. Since 1986
een part of the Department of Recreation wherethe program also
nstruction throughout the City.
ldenistheartistic director of the program that hasfacilitated the

2000 murals throughout the City—giving Philadelphia more

square mile than anywhere else in the country. Most of these
re conceived and made by Philadelphians. The 2000th mural,
1421 Arch Street, is being dedicated October 30 at the closing
of Mural Arts Month. It was painted by Peter Pagast, the same
ho painted amural inside the UCHS in conjunction with Penn’s
Community Partnerships. Mr. Pagast al so painted Paul Robeson
sity City last year. That was the first mural co-sponsored by

City District, in an effort to “highlight cultural, historical and
rsity in University City through public art.”

ond mural co-sponsored by UCD was dedicated last week* —A
0 University City, created by Max Mason with the assistance of
t—it isacolorful tableau of an animated University City street

Max Mason’ s10-year residencein theneighborhood. Thehouse
s based on that of Omar Blaik, who lives on 46th Street. The wall
donated by property owners Amy Orr and John Woodin. Last
, the painting upon which the mural is based was among the
xhibited at the Faculty Club’s Burrison Gallery.

ax Mason murals—whichinclude panoramic viewsof Blanche
, Franklin Field and Boathouse Row hang inthe New Y ork City
. They also had their campus debut in the Burrison Gallery, in
)4, adecade after the artist took hisMFA at Penn. Max Mason is

orking on the next UCD and M AP collaboration at 4909 Market
ural that will depict the El subway stop.
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Some Tricks for Traveling More Safely

—Maureen Rush, Chief of Police

Public Transportation Safety Tips

« Become familiar with the different bus and trolley routes and
their schedules. SEPTA schedules and general information are
now posted ontheWeb—the URL iswww.septa.comor call (215)
580-7800.

¢ When traveling at night it is better to use above-ground
transportation systems. Buses, the above-ground stretches of
subway/surface linesand elevated lines give less cover for crimi-
nal activity.

¢ |f youdo travel underground, be aware of the emergency call
boxes on the platform. These phones contact SEPTA Police. The
phones operate much likethe University’ sBlue Light Phones. To
operate the SEPTA Phone, push the button. A SEPTA operator
will identify your transit stop and assist you immediately.

¢ Whenever possible, try to sit near the driver.

¢ Inthe subway station stand back from the platform edge.

« Don't fall asleep! Stay Alert!

LUCY Loop
e Operated by SEPTA, Monday through Friday except major
holidays, 6:30 am. to 8 p.m.
¢ LUCY Loopdeparts30th Street Station every 10to 20 minutes
and loops through University City.
« For more information call (215) 580-7800.

Emergency Phones at Subway Stops
30th& Market Sreet—Subway surface SEPT A Emergency Phone
located near the middle of the platform on the wall.
33rd & Market Sreet —SEPTA Emergency Phone on both the
east and west platforms on the wall near the middle of the
platform.
34th & Market Street—SEPTA Emergency Phone on the (El)
platform for east- and west-bound trains.
« Blue Light Emergency Phone located at 34th & Chestnut
outsideof thelot onthenortheast corner; alsoontheLaw School’s
southwest corner of 34th & Chestnut.
36th & Sansom Street—SEPTA Emergency Phone on both the
east and west platforms on the wall near the middle of the
platform.
« BlueLight Emergency Phonelocated at King' sCourt/ English
House on the northeast wall above the subway entrance.
37th & Spruce Street—SEPTA Emergency Phonenear themiddle
of the west-bound platform on thewall and near the middle of the
east-bound platform.
« Blue Light Emergency Phone located across the street at the
entrance to the Quad. In Dietrich Gardens near the east-bound
entrance to the subway. Also, outside on the wall to the entrance
of the Steinberg-Dietrich cafeteria.
40th & Market Street—El subway stop; SEPTA Emergency
Phone located on the platform on the wall near the cashier.
33rd & South Street (University Sation); SEPTA Emergency
Phone located in middle of platform.
« Blue Light Emergency Phone located at north-bound and
south- bound stairwells of platform.

Traveling During Non-Peak Times
¢ |If possible use above-ground transportation
e If you use subways, stand near the SEPTA call box.
¢ |If possible use the Market-Frankford El (elevated lines). In
case of an emergency there is a cashier’s booth staffed during
hours of operation.
e |If possible travel with a companion(s).

SAFETY AFTER DARK

Remember: Fall back, Spring forward! On Sunday, October 29, Daylight Saving Timecomesto anend. Thismeans
we can all sleep an extra hour Sunday morning and still have breakfast at the usual time. It also meanswe lose an
hour of daylight just around the time most of us are heading home from work or school. And the professional
criminals gain an extra hour of prime-time darkness in which to work.

From the Division of Public Safety, here are some safety tips for everyone who uses public transportation.

— Patricia Brennan, Director of Special Services,
Division of Public Safety

During Peak Hours:

Watch Out for Pickpockets
Here are eight things pickpockets don’t want you to know:

1. Never display money in a crowd. (Think this through
beforeyou leave the safety of your office, so you aren’t fumbling
in public with your purse or wallet).

2. Never wear necklaces, chains or other jewelry in plain
view.

3. Handbag: Carry tightly under your arm with the clasp
toward your body. Never let it dangle by the handle. Keep it with
you at all timesand alwayskeep it closed. Never placeit on aseat
beside you.

4. Wallet: Carry in an inside coat pocket or side trouser
pocket.

5. Immediately check your wallet or purse when you are
jostled in a crowd. (And then be doubly watchful, because the
jostling may have been aploy to get you to reveal whereyou carry
your money).

6. If your pocket is picked, call out immediately to let the
operator and your fellow passengersknow thereisapickpocket on
the vehicle.

7. Beware of loud arguments and commotions aboard ve-
hicles or on station platforms. Many times these incidents are
staged to distract your attention while your pocket is picked.

8. If you suspect pickpockets at work on a particular transit
route or subway station, call SEPTA Police Hotline, (215) 580-
4131/4132. It sanswered 24 hoursaday. Y ou do not haveto give
your name. Trained personnel will take your information and see
to it that something gets done. Also, notify Penn Police at 511 on
campus, or call (215) 573-3333 from off campus.

Halloween Safety, Too
Thisis also a good weekend to pass some Halloween Safety
Tips to any children you know:
— Trick-or-treat in your neighborhood.
— Only call on people you know.
— Never go out alone. Go with friends. Ask your mom or
dad, older sister or brother, or a neighbor to go along.
— Stay in well-lighted areas.
— Wear white or reflective clothing.
— Carry aflashlight, glowstick or reflective bag.
— Watch out for cars.
— Have your parentsinspect al treats before you eat them.

In the event of an emergency call:
Philadelphia Police 911
University of Pennsylvania Police (215) 573-3333
Children’s Hospital of Philadelphia  (215) 590-3480
Philadel phia Poison Control Center  (215) 386-2100

For additional safety tips, contact the Detective Unit at (215)
898-4481, 4040 Chestnut Street. The department is staffed from
8 am. to 3 am., Monday through Friday. (Emergency victim
support services and sensitive crimes reporting is available 24
hours at (215) 898-6600).

For emergencies contact the Penn Police by using the Blue
Light Phonesor call 511 on campus, or call (215) 573-3333 from
off campus.

To contact the Philadel phia Police Department call 911.
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Update

OCTOBER AT PENN

CANCELLATION

The October 27 talk, Rising Pharmaceutical Costsand
Cost Containment Strategies by Barrett A. Toan of
Express Scripts.com, Inc., has been cancelled.

EXHIBIT

30 Undergraduate Fine Arts Exhibition; opening
reception: 7 p.m.; Meyerson Gallery. Through
November 12.

FILMS

Modern Language Program

TV Lounge of 1925 Manor, Gregory College House.
25 1l Postino; Italian w/English subtitles; 8 p.m.
26 Atame; Spanish w/English subtitles; 7:30 p.m.
30 Rendez-Vous a Paris; French w/English
subtitles; 9 p.m.

31 Nosferatu; German w/English subtitles; 9 p.m.

MUSIC

25 TheElio Villafranca Quintet; evening of Cuban
music and Warzuela arias with a discussion by Robin
D. Moore, Latin American Cultures Program. 6:30
p.m.; Terrace Room, Logan Hall (LaCasalating; La
Unidad Latina; Lambda Upsilon Lambda Fraternity).

ON STAGE

27 Dominicanish; OmbeTroupe; written and performed
by Josefina Baez; directed by Claudio Mir; 12:30 p.m,;
Rehearsal Room, Houston Hall; (La Casa Lating; La
Unidad Latina; Lambda Upsilon Lambda Fraternity).

28 Family Performing Arts Night; 8 p.m.; Zeller-
bach Theatre, Annenberg Center; tickets: $6; (215)
898-3900 (Student Performing Arts).

SPECIAL EVENTS

24 A Night To Speak Out; students against sexual
violence; 7 p.m.; College Green (STAAR).

Cing a Sept; 5-7 p.m.; Griski Room, Houston
Hall (French Institute for Culture and Technology).
27 \Valuing Each Person Wholly; readings of names
and prayer intentions submitted in the basket in the

cafeteriainside Founders Pavilion; a service will be
held; noon; Interfaith Chapel, HUP (Coalition on
Ministry in Specialized Settings; UPHS).
Academic Integrity Week

24 Conference of Academic Integrity and
Technology; Don McCabe, Rutgers; 4-8 p.m.; rm. 17
Logan Hall (UHC, City of Philadelphia).

25 Ethics in the Workplace; Phil Nichols, Penn
legal studies; Jane Eisner, Philadelphia Inquirer;
Jason Karlawish, Medicine; Stephen Mullin, former
Phila. Secretary of Commerce; Larry Fox, Law; 4
p.m.; rm. 17, Logan Hall (UHC; Career Services).

26 The Insider; film; 7 p.m.; Bodek Lounge,
Houston Hall (UHC; SPEC).

TALKS

24 Healthcare Policy: A Clinician’s View; Risa
Lavizzo-Mourey, Institute on Aging; 4 p.m.;
Benjamin Franklin Room, Houston Hall (Provost's
Spotlight Series).

25 After the Elections: A Discussion of Modern
Mexican Politics, Fausto Diaz Montes, Mexican
political scientist; 4 p.m.; room 313, TheARCH (La
Casa L atina).

Faith-based Organizations Changing the
Landscape of Local Communities; Rev. Wilson
Goode, Sr, former mayor.; 6-8 p.m.; room D-26 3rd
fl., School of Social Work (Social Work; Center for
Community Partnerships).

26 Women in Academia: Gender Equity and the
Effects of Studies at Massachusetts Institute of
Technology and Penn; Nancy Hopkins, M.1.T.; panel
discussion; 4 p.m.; Bodek Lounge, Houston Hall
(Trustees Council of Penn Women).

The Sounds of Spanglish; llan Stavans, Amherst
College; 7:30 p.m.; rm. B-6, Stitdler Hall (LaCasaL atina;
LaUnidad Lating; Lambda Upsilon Lambda Fraternity).
27 Reading, Collecting and the Renaissance
Sudiolo; Stephen Campbell, history of art; 3 p.m.;
Rich Seminar Room, Jaffe Bldg. (History of Art).
30 How Tumors Avoid Being Seen: A Novel Tumor-
Associated Antigen that Blocks Antigen Presentation;
Stephen L. Eck, Medicine; 4-5 p.m.; Austrian
Auditorium, CRB (Institute for Human Gene Therapy).

Deadlines: Thedeadlinefor the weekly updateis
each Monday for the following week’s issue; for
theDecember At Penncalendar itisNovember 7. See
www.upenn.edu/almanac/cal endar/cal dead.html
for details on event submission.

10/10/00 2:00 AM 38th & Chestnut
10/11/00 12:24 PM 3600 Chestnut St.
10/12/00 8:48 PM 305 S. 40th
10/12/00 9:55 PM 4047 Pine St.
10/13/00 12:42 AM 3808 Walnut St.
10/13/00 1:27 AM 3815 Walnut St.
10/15/00 4:49 AM 200 S. 40th St.

The University of Pennsylvania Police Department

Community Crime Report

About the Crime Report: Below are all Crimes Against Persons and Crimes Against Society from the
campus report for October 9through October 15, 2000. Also reported were 35 Crimes Against Property:
(including 23 thefts, 2 retail thefts, 6 burglaries, 1 fraud, 2 vandalisms, and 1 criminal mischief). Full
reports on the Web (www.upenn.edu/almanac/v47/n09/crimes.html). Prior weeks’ reports are also online.—Ed.

This summary is prepared by the Division of Public Safety and includes all criminal incidents reported and made
known to the University Police Department between the dates of October 9 and October 15, 2000. The University
Police actively patrols from Market Street to Baltimore Avenue and from the Schuylkill River to 43rd Street in
conjunction with the Philadelphia Police. In this effort to provide you with a thorough and accurate report on public
safety concerns, we hope that your increased awareness will lessen the opportunity for crime. For any concerns
or suggestions regarding this report, please call the Division of Public Safety at (215) 898-4482.

Police Vehicle struck with auto/Arrest

Male refused to leave area/Arrest

Male stopped/wanted on warrant/Arrest

Male wandering in yards/Arrest

Male placing stickers on vehicles/Cited
Drunk male issued citation at residence
Suspicious males/1 wanted on warrant/Arrest

to Woodland Avenue.

10/09/00 3:25 PM 4800 Woodland
10/11/00 3:30 AM Farragut
10/11/00 5:00 AM 226 Buckingham
10/11/00 6:37 PM 4400 Walnut
10/12/00 12:11 AM 4600 Baltimore
10/12/00 9:50 PM 3400 Civic
10/13/00 1:40 AM 4622 Paschall
10/13/00 2:20 AM 227 45th St.
10/14/00 12:01 AM 4900 Chestnut
10/14/00 8:32 AM 236 48th St.

18th District Report

10incidents and 4 arrests (5 robberies, 4 aggravated assaults and 1 rape) were reported between October
9and October 15, 2000 by the 18th District covering the Schuylkill River to 49th Street and Market Street

Robbery

Rape/Arrest

Aggravated Assault/Arrest
Robbery/Arrest

Robbery

Aggravated Assault
Aggravated Assault
Robbery

Robbery

Aggravated Assault/Arrest
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RESEARCH

Participants needed for hypertension pharmaceuti-
cal study. Must be diagnosed as hypertensive and
able to keep early morning appointments. $350.
Contact Virginia Ford, MSN at HUP Hypertension
Program. (215) 662-2410 or (215) 662-2638.

HELP WANTED

St. Mary’s Episcopal Church on the Penn campus
is seeking 1/2 time personable, well-organized
administrative assistant to perform a variety of
secretarial and administrative tasks, including office
management, word processing, data management,
building management. St. Mary's is an inclusive AA,
EE employer. Competitive salary, benefits if desired.
Mail, e-mail, or fax resume and letter: AA Search, St.
Mary’s Church, 3916 Locust Walk, Philadelphia, PA
19104. E-mail: SaintMarysHV@aol.com, Fax: (215)
386-7288. Closing date: October 31. No phone calls.
Organist-Choir Director sought parttime for small,
active, inclusive Episcopal Church on Penn cam-
pus. Responsibilities include preparing excellent
volunteer choir with broad repertoire to support
congregation in Sunday morning choral Eucharist,
one Sunday evening Eucharist, one monthly
Evensong and musical Vespers. Also occasional
music. Recruit members to choir, rehearse and
direct it, work with clergy in the selection of music.
Responsible for the upkeep of the Aeolian-Skinner
organ. Fax (215) 386-7288, e-mail
SaintMarysHV@aol.com, or mail 3916 Locust Walk,
Phila. PA19104-6152 letter of interest with resume
and salary requirements. No phone calls or per-
sonal visits. Deadline: October 31.

THERAPY

Competent Psychotherapy: group, family and
individual. Please call for an appointment: Shari
D. Sobel, Ph.D. (215) 747-0460.

[ J
To place a classified ad, call (215) 898-5274.

All Aboard Express Almanac

Want to be apprised of late-breaking news and
time-sensitive information that is published only on
Almanac’swebsite? We will inform you as soon aswe
post such itemsif you are on board Express Almanac.
A free electronic service, Express Almanac is sent
whenever we add something significant to our website:
Between | ssues news, the latest issue or At Penn calendar.

To register, send an e-mail message with “sub-
scribe” as the Subject to almanac@pobox.upenn.edu
and include your name, e-mail address, and mailing
address. —Ed.

@ Almanac

Suite 211 Nichols House

3600 Chestnut Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104-6106
Phone: (215) 898-5274 or 5275 FAX: (215) 898-9137
E-Mail: almanac@pobox.upenn.edu

URL: www.upenn.edu/almanac/

The University of Pennsylvania’s journal of record, opinion and
news is published Tuesdays during the academic year, and as
needed during summer and holiday breaks. Its electronic editions
on the Internet (accessible through the PennWeb) include HTML
and Acrobat versions of the print edition, and interim information
may be posted in electronic-only form. Guidelines for readers and
contributors are available on request.

EDITOR Marguerite F. Miller
ASSOCIATE EDITOR Margaret Ann Morris
ASSISTANT EDITOR Tina Bejian

STUDENT ASSISTANT Angie Liou
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ALMANAC ADVISORY BOARD: For the Faculty Senate, Martin
Pring (Chair), Peter Freyd, Larry Gross, David Hackney, Phoebe
Leboy, Michael W. Meister, Joseph Turow. For the Administra-
tion, to be named. For the Staff Assemblies, PPSA , Michele
Taylor; Karen Pinckney, A-3 Assembly; David N. Nelson, Librar-
ians Assembly.

The University of Pennsylvania values diversity and seeks talented stu-
dents, faculty and staff from diverse backgrounds. The University of
Pennsylvania does not discriminate on the basis of race, sex, sexual
orientation, religion, color, national or ethnic origin, age, disability, or status
as a Vietnam Era Veteran or disabled veteran in the administration of
educational policies, programs or activities; admissions policies; scholar-
ship and loan awards; athletic, or other University administered programs
or employment. Questions or complaints regarding this policy should be
directed to Valerie Hayes, Executive Director, Office of Affirmative Ac-
tion,3600 Chestnut Street, 2nd floor, Philadelphia, PA 19104-6106 or (215)
898-6993 (Voice) or (215) 898-7803 (TDD).
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Government Affairs Update

Federal Relations

Despitemany legislators' wishesto go homeand campaigninthese
crucial last weeks before the election, the Congress has still not
adjourned for the year. As of last week, only six of the 13 spending
measures for fiscal year 2001 (which technically began on October 1)
had been sent to President Clinton. Four other billsarereportedly close
to completion.

Theappropriationsbillsfor military construction, defense/national
security, and the Departmentsof Agricultureand thelnterior havebeen
signed into law. Another measure combining appropriations for the
Departments of Energy, Veterans Affairs, and Housing and Urban
Development, in addition to other smaller agencies, has been sent to
President Clinton. He is expected to sign it.

The following funding information is available for programs of
importance to the Penn community:

* TheNational Science Foundationisslated to receive $4.426 billion for
the upcoming fiscal year. Thisrepresents an increase of 13.6 percent over
FY 2000, the largest increase in the agency’ s history.

* NASA will receive $14.285 hillion, an increase of 5 percent.

* TheNational Endowment for the Humanities received an all ocation of
$120 million, an increase of $5 million over the appropriation for fiscal
year 2000.

* Basic research funding from the Department of Defense will receive
$1.326 hillion, an increase of 14 percent. Applied research will be funded
at $3.718 hillion, an increase of 9 percent.

* TheDepartment of Energy Officeof Science hasbeenfunded at $3.186
billion, an increase of 13 percent.

Other programsimportant to the University of Pennsylvania com-
munity—such as funding for the National Institutes of Health and
student financial aid programs—are in bills that have not yet been
finalized. Congressional leaders are now saying that they expect to
complete work and adjourn on Thursday, October 26.

In other Congressional news, thereis till talk of the possibility of
an end-of-year tax bill. Although there are no specificsabout what will
be contained in the bill or how it will be handled, it is expected to
include tax incentives to promote growth in economically depressed
communities, other tax breaks for business, and an increase in the
minimum wage.

Additionally, President Clinton hassignedintolaw abill that raises
the cap on H-1B visas for highly skilled foreign technical workers to
195,000 per year for each of the next three years and exempts from the
cap individualsworking at higher education institutions. The new law
alsoincludesaprovisionthat will allow thebacklog of visascreated by
the cap to be cleared out without being counted against this year's
allocation.

As of last week, the White House was threatening that President
Clinton would veto legislation aimed at increasing funding to Medi-
care health care providers unless Republican leadersreallocated some
of the money from health maintenance organizations to hospitals and
other providers, and placed certain conditionsonincreased funding for
the HMOs. Because Republican leaders have refused to make public
thetext of their $28 billion, five-year bill or negotiateitstermswith the
White House, details about the measure are unclear. However, it
appearsto provide about $8 billion for hospitals, including afreeze on
theMedicarelndirect Medical Education payment, asmaller reduction
in Disproportionate Share Hospital paymentsthan in current law, and
an increase in hospital per-resident support.

Finally, the University has received a $59,000 grant from the U.S.
Department of Agriculture Natural Resources Conservation Serviceto
create arain garden at the site of the new Penn-assisted school.

Commonwealth Relations

Pennsylvania Dormitory Sprinkler Legislation

On October 11 the Pennsylvania House of Representatives ap-
proved House Bill 2458, legislation requiring all colleges and univer-
sitiesinthestateto provide automatic sprinkler systemsindormitories,
fraternities and sororities and other student residences. Thishill setsa
compliance period of five years from the effective date of the act,
except in cases of hardship where a variance can be granted to add an
additional two years.

This proposal was developed in large part as aresponseto a series
of tragic fires at colleges and universities throughout the country,
including Seton Hall University, Bloomsburg University and the

University of North Carolina. HB 2458 appropriates $125,000,000 to
fund loans with 2% interest that would help colleges and universities
meet the costs of compliance. Under thetermsof thebill, any building
“owned or utilized” by aninstitution of higher education asaresidence
by students would be covered by the sprinkler requirement. Also
coveredisany building owned or utilized by afraternity or sorority and
which is recognized by a college or university.

The bill now goes to the Senate for its consideration. It appears
unlikely that it will be approved before the end of the current session
and will probably bereintroduced and reconsidered in the new session
that begins in January. Various concerns about the current language
have been raised by colleges and universities, including the definition
of “dormitory,” the compliance period and the appropriation amount.

City and Community Relations

Mayor’s Scholars

Accordingtoareport fromthe Officeof Student Financial Services,
the Class of 2004 includes 106 residents of the City of Philadelphia
whowill receiveagrandtotal of $1,678,149ingrantsfrom Penn. Forty-
eight matri cul ating studentsinthefreshman classwereoffered Mayor’ s
Scholarships. TheMayor’ sScholarshipisarenewabl e, undergraduate,
need-based financial aid award granted to incoming first-year students
at theUniversity of PennsylvaniawhoresideintheCity of Philadelphia
and attend a secondary school in Philadelphia. A committee appointed
by the Mayor of Philadelphia determines the Mayor’s scholars.

These students will receive $1,043,974 in Mayor’s Scholarships
from the University, with an average grant amount of $21,749. Thirty-
oneof these studentsare graduates of Philadel phiapublic high schools,
eleven are graduates of archdiocesan schools, andfivearefromprivate
secondary schools. One student was home schooled. They represent
neighborhoods throughout the city, such as Frankford, Germantown,
Kingsessing, Olney, Roxborough, and West Philadelphia.

Center for Community Partnerships

The Community Outreach Partnership Center (COPC) of the Uni-
versity of Pennsylvania, coordinated by Penn’s Center for Community
Partnerships, was recently awarded a two-year $150,000 grant. The
COPCinitiativesweredevel opedin closeconsultationwiththeCenter’s
Community Advisory Board, which has been part of COPC since its
inceptionin 1996. COPC will undertakethefollowing activitiesfor its
“New Directions’ grant awarded by HUD's Office of University
Partnerships.

One: Srategic Neighborhood Planning

Thekey activity requested by the community isthe development of
three neighborhood strategic plansfor the Mill Creek, West Powelton,
and Kingsessing areas of West/Southwest Philadelphia. The project
teamswill include Penn faculty and students, community members as
well as youth linked to the projects through their school work or
community-supported after-school programs. Variousworkshopsand
studios in City and Regional Planning will be linked to these efforts.

Two: Community | nformation Networ k for West/Southwest Philadel phia (CIN)
The Community Information Network (CIN) builds on thework of
Penn faculty who are part of the Philadel phiaData Consortium—\West
Philadel phiaProject (PDC). PDCismaking I nternet-accessiblepublic
data sets as well as data developed by faculty from the diverse
disciplines represented in the PDC, (including City and Regional
Planning, Wharton-Real Estate, Social Work, and Arts and Sciences)
available to the community. Training for the community on the CIN
will be provided.
Three: Community Capacity Building

Theactivitiesinthisareawill helplocal nonprofitsdevelopinternal
capacity to better carry out their work related to urban problems.
Grantsof $1,500 per year will be awarded by the Center’ s Community
Advisory Boardto each of fiveWest/Southwest Philadel phianonprofits
through arequest for proposals. Several Penn courses and seminarsas
well astechnical assistanceby staff will al so support nonprofit capacity
building efforts.

These activities were developed in close consultation with the
Center’s Community Advisory Board, which has been part of COPC
since itsinception in 1996.

—Carol R. Scheman, Vice President for Government,
Community and Public Affairs
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Celebrating Mural Arts Month in University City: MAP of Community Treasures

MAP Murals

(Clockwise, from upper left)
1 Paul Robeson (1898-1976):
Citizen of the World, 1999; artist:
Peter Pagast; | ocation: 4502 Chest-
nut Street; sponsors: University
City District (UCD) and Sover-
eign Bank.
2 A Celebration of Community,
1997; artist: Jane Degenhardt-
Kutzer; location: 44th & Market
Streets,; sponsors. West Philadel-
phia Enterprise Center and Hunt
Manufacturing Corporation.
3 Practice the Phenomenon of
Soaring, 1999; artist: Peter Pagast;
location: insdeUniversity City High
Schoal, 36th& Filbert Streets; spon-
sor: University of Pennsylvania.
4 Katharine Drexel, 1999; artist:
Burt Dodge; location: 33rd & Race
Streets;, sponsor: Drexel University.
5 Boywith Raised Arm, 1992; art-
ist: Sidney Goodman; location: 40th
& Powelton Avenue; sponsor: Penn-
sylvania Council on the Arts.
6 Tuscan Landscape, 1994; art-
ist: Patricia B. Ingersoll; location:
32nd & Spring Garden Streets;
sponsor: Anti-Grafffiti Network.
7 The Front Porch, 1999; artist:
Jon Page; location: 49th & Flo-
rence Avenue; sponsor: City of
Philadel phia.
8 Passion Flower, 1998; artist:
Paul Santoleri; location: 4221
Powelton Avenue; sponsors: Phila-
delphiaMuseum of Art and City of
Philadel phia.
9 A Gateway to University City,
2000; artist; Max Mason; location:
4008 Chestnut Street; sponsors:
University City Districcand GMAC
Mortgage Corporation.

For information about MAP
mural tours call (215) 568-5245.

Mural ArtsMonth, now initsthird year, is“an opportunity to celebrate
and bring awarenessto the City’ s collection of outdoor paintings, the spirit
and vitality of Philadelphia’s communities, the extraordinary talent and
artisticdiversity of local artistsand the power of art onthelivesof our young
people,” said Jane Golden who founded Philadel phia’ sMural ArtsProgram
(MAP) in 1984, as part of the City’s Anti-Graffiti Network. Since 1986
MAP hasbeen part of the Department of Recreation wherethe program also
offers art instruction throughout the City.

Ms. Goldenistheartistic director of the program that hasfacilitated the
creation of 2000 murals throughout the City—giving Philadelphia more
murals per square mile than anywhere else in the country. Most of these
murals were conceived and made by Philadel phians. The 2000th mural,
located at 1421 Arch Street, is being dedicated October 30 at the closing
festivities of Mural Arts Month. It was painted by Peter Pagast, the same
muralist who painted amural inside the UCHS in conjunction with Penn’s
Center for Community Partnerships. Mr. Pagast al so painted Paul Robeson
in University City last year. That was the first mural co-sponsored by
University City District, in an effort to “highlight cultural, historical and
social diversity in University City through public art.”

The second mural co-sponsored by UCD was dedicated last week* —A
Gateway to University City, created by Max Mason with the assistance of
Brian Senft—it is a colorful tableau of an animated University City street
inspired by Max Mason’ s10-year residencein theneighborhood. Thehouse
depicted is based on that of Omar Blaik, who lives on 46th Street. The wall
space was donated by property owners Amy Orr and John Woodin. Last
November, the painting upon which the mural is based was among the
paintings exhibited at the Faculty Club’s Burrison Gallery.

Other Max M ason mural s—whichinclude panoramic viewsof Blanche
Levy Park, Franklin Field and Boathouse Row hanginthe New Y ork City
Penn Club. They also had their campus debut in the Burrison Gallery, in
March 1994, adecade after the artist took hisMFA at Penn. Max Masonis
currently working on the next UCD and MAP collaboration at 4909 Market
Street, amural that will depict the El subway stop.

* See Almanac’ swebsi tewww.upenn.edu/
almanac for more photos from the
dedication. % * o e
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